



**REDESIGNING PUBLIC SAFETY** 

## **Traffic Safety**

#### **Authors**

Hilary Rau, J.D.

Scarlet Neath, M.P.P.

Maya McDoom, Ph.D., M.P.H.

Charlotte Resing, J.D.

#### **Acknowledgments**

Michael Burbank

Eric Cumberbatch, M.Ed.

Andrew Eslich, M.Phil.

Peter Honnef, J.D.

Robert Kenter, Ph.D.

Max Markham, J.D.

Hans Menos, Ph.D, M.S.W.

Tralonda Triplett, Ph.D., M.P.H.

Joshua Young, M.St.

CPE also thanks Frank Baumgartner of the University of North Carolina, Priya Sarathy Jones of the Fines and Fees Justice Center, Jake Nelson of AAA, and Paige Fernandez and Carl Takei, formerly of the ACLU, for sharing their expertise with us during the development of these recommendations.

This report and a companion brief are available at policingequity.org/traffic-safety.

Published September 2022, updated December 2023

#### Introduction

One of the most common reasons for contact with police in the United States is being a driver who is pulled over in a traffic stop.¹ The more than 20 million people experiencing such stops² every year do not have equitable experiences with traffic enforcement, which is persistently discriminatory.³ Inequitable traffic enforcement practices threaten public safety, especially for Black drivers. And enforcement is insufficient to confront the current public health crisis of traffic crashes. Creating safer roads requires investing in evidence-informed strategies to prevent dangerous driving, decrease the harms of normal human driving error, and address the disproportionate burdens of enforcement on Black drivers.

Black people are more likely to be stopped by police while driving,<sup>4</sup> to be searched once stopped,<sup>5</sup> to have force used against them,<sup>6</sup> and to be killed by police when unarmed.<sup>7</sup> One analysis of more than 20 million records of traffic stops in North Carolina from 2002 through 2016 found that Black people were 63% more likely than White people to be stopped while driving, despite being 16% less likely to drive.<sup>8</sup> Accounting for driving habits, Black drivers were 95% more likely to be stopped than White drivers.<sup>9</sup>

Racially biased enforcement sets into motion a cascade of interrelated harms for the millions of people subjected to it: unaffordable fines and fees, mounting debt, driver's license suspensions, lost employment, unnecessary arrests, criminalization, and even injury or death. Before being killed at a routine traffic stop, Philando Castile had been pulled over at least 46 other times and was subjected to more than \$6,000 in fines.<sup>10</sup>

Despite robust police enforcement of traffic law violations, the number of traffic crash deaths in the United States is approximately 50% higher than in similar high-income countries.<sup>11</sup> According to the federal government, the number of car crashes decreased in the most recent year of available data, but deaths caused by traffic crashes are increasing in the U.S., with the highest number since 2007.<sup>12</sup> In contrast, road deaths in the European Union have dropped by 36% in the past decade.<sup>13</sup>

Because of disinvestment in road safety infrastructure and the legacy of racist federal transportation policies, racial disparities are also pronounced in traffic crashes.<sup>14</sup> Black and Native people are more likely than others to be killed in traffic crashes.<sup>15</sup> And from 2010 through 2019, Black pedestrians were killed by drivers at a rate 82% higher than for White pedestrians, while Native pedestrians were killed at a rate 221% higher.<sup>16</sup>

All communities deserve a broader and more just vision of public road safety. This requires investing in evidence-informed strategies to create a world where all people can drive and walk without fear of traffic crashes, racial profiling, or police violence. Redesigned traffic safety means ending the use of traffic enforcement as an excuse to conduct criminal investigations that are based on bias or guesswork rather than facts and evidence. It also requires investing in community-supported strategies to reduce traffic collisions and deaths that do not perpetuate systemic discrimination or rely on armed enforcement.

The recommendations in this report guide communities and policymakers on how to achieve this vision of traffic safety. They aim to address the physical, psychological, and economic harms caused by unjust and burdensome enforcement, including the preventable debt, justice system entanglement, and trauma that too often flow from a single routine traffic stop.

REDESIGNED TRAFFIC SAFETY
MEANS ENDING THE USE OF TRAFFIC
ENFORCEMENT AS AN EXCUSE TO
CONDUCT CRIMINAL INVESTIGATIONS



#### **End Pretextual Stops**

A pretextual stop is when police pull someone over for a minor traffic violation so that they can investigate a crime for which they lack reasonable suspicion. In 1996, a unanimous Supreme Court ruled in *Whren v. United States* that a police officer's subjective intentions for pulling someone over—including racial bias—are irrelevant to the question of whether a stop violates the Fourth Amendment, which prohibits unreasonable searches and seizures. The Court held that pretextual stops do not violate the Fourth Amendment, as long as police officers have reasonable suspicion that a traffic law has been violated.<sup>17</sup>

Because minor traffic infractions are common, *Whren* allows police officers wide discretion to stop almost any driver they are willing to follow for a short distance.<sup>18</sup> Law enforcement agencies routinely encourage officers to use pretextual stops as an investigative tool.<sup>19</sup> Four years after the Whren decision, the International Association of Chiefs of Police created an award—Leadership in Looking Beyond the License Plate—to recognize officers who used traffic stops based on license plate violations to make arrests for more serious crimes.<sup>20</sup>

Institutional endorsement of pretextual stops allows and encourages the spread of racial profiling.<sup>21</sup> This practice permits officers to conduct investigatory stops that are justified by a traffic infraction but motivated by hunch or bias. Analyses of millions of U.S. traffic stop records have shown that Black drivers are stopped more often than White drivers<sup>22</sup> and that police require less suspicion to search Black drivers than they do white drivers.<sup>23</sup>

Pretextual stops do not improve traffic safety. They are an excuse to haphazardly search for evidence of criminal activity, rather than an effort to deter dangerous driving. Evidence shows that pretextual stops very rarely prevent or detect serious crime, frequently uncovering contraband in less than 1% of stops made. <sup>24</sup> Stops that are not based on any concrete evidence of serious criminal activity are less efficient and productive than stops made on the basis of specific information. Amid growing recognition of the role pretextual stops play in undermining safety and equity, President Biden's May 2022 executive order on policing called for "ending discriminatory pretextual stops." <sup>25</sup>

State and local policymakers should ban the use of pretextual stops and create robust safeguards against their use. The following recommendations highlight policy interventions from around the country that can support this goal.

#### **1.** Ban police stops for low-level violations not related to traffic safety.

Several jurisdictions have recently sought to address pretextual stops by preventing or disincentivizing officers from making traffic stops based on low-level traffic infractions that have no meaningful connection to road safety. In 2020, Virginia enacted legislation that prohibited officers from initiating traffic stops based solely on specific low-level traffic infractions unrelated to traffic safety, such as objects dangling from a rearview mirror, loud exhaust, tinted windows, a recently expired registration, or driving with a single headlight or brake light out.<sup>26</sup> The city of Philadelphia enacted a similar ordinance in 2021, followed by Pittsburgh, Memphis, and Ann Arbor.<sup>27</sup> A growing number of prosecutors have also announced that they will decline to prosecute cases in which evidence was obtained during a non-safety-related traffic stop.<sup>28</sup>

#### **2.** Prohibit officers from using traffic stops as a pretext for criminal investigation.

Recent evidence from Washington State indicates that legal rules allowing police officers to engage in pretextual traffic stops can contribute to increased racial profiling. Three years after *Whren*, the Washington State Supreme Court held in *State v. Ladson* that the state constitution prohibited police from conducting pretextual traffic stops. But in 2012, the court significantly undermined this restriction in *State v. Arreola*. An analysis of more than 8 million traffic stops conducted by the Washington State Patrol from 2008 through 2015 concluded that the *Arreola* decision was associated with a statistically significant increase in traffic stops of non-White drivers relative to White drivers.<sup>29</sup>

To promote compliance with a ban on pretextual stops, policymakers should adopt rules similar to those set by state courts in Oregon and Minnesota, which have held that their state constitutions prohibit officers from asking investigative questions unrelated to the initial reason for the stop unless they have independent cause to do so.<sup>30</sup>

#### **3.** Prohibit searches based on the driver's consent unless officers have independent cause for search.

Although police officers typically need probable cause or reasonable suspicion to search a vehicle during a traffic stop, the Supreme Court has held that this requirement does not apply when a person consents to a search.<sup>31</sup> Although courts have described consent searches as being an exception to the Fourth Amendment's probable cause requirement, they are now the rule rather than the exception. Overall, police departments document consent searches and requests for consent to search poorly, but the consensus among legal scholars is that most warrantless searches are conducted based on consent rather than probable cause.<sup>32</sup> The vast majority of these searches fail to produce any contraband.<sup>33</sup>

The Supreme Court allowed consent searches based on the idea that these searches are voluntary, but research indicates otherwise. In reality, most people "consent" to searches when law enforcement asks them to do so.<sup>34</sup> But in the context of a traffic stop, the power differential between an officer and the person being stopped is enormous. When a person has been pulled over by a uniformed police officer and is not free to leave, the line between "request" and "command" is often unclear, and most people feel compelled to comply.<sup>35</sup> Factors like language barriers and disability may heighten the coercive nature of these encounters.

Consent searches contribute to racial inequities in traffic stops and searches. Analyses in various jurisdictions around the country have found that police officers ask Black and Latinx drivers to consent to searches of their vehicles at a disproportionately high rate in comparison to White drivers, despite the fact that consent searches of Black and Latinx drivers are less likely to result in discovery of contraband than those of White drivers. Some jurisdictions have also found that Black and Latinx drivers are disproportionately likely to comply with search requests. The heightened power imbalance created by disparate rates of police force against Black and Latinx people likely contributes to racial disparities in rates of compliance with search requests.

### CONSENT SEARCHES CONTRIBUTE TO RACIAL INEQUITIES IN TRAFFIC STOPS AND SEARCHES

Multiple states have prohibited or placed significant restrictions on consent searches either through a state court decision or by statute.<sup>39</sup> The New Jersey Supreme Court, for example, held in 2002 that consent searches are not valid unless there is reasonable suspicion to believe that the driver or passenger has engaged in or is about to engage in criminal activity.<sup>40</sup> In 2019, the Oregon Supreme Court also found that suspicionless consent searches violated its state constitution.<sup>41</sup> The following year, the police department in Portland, Oregon, reported its lowest ever recorded search rate.<sup>42</sup> The rates of contraband found in searches increased during the same period.<sup>43</sup>

Requiring signed rather than verbal consent for searches is also a popular reform, but has shown mixed results. Fayetteville, North Carolina saw success with a policy requiring officers to inform people of their right to refuse a search and to obtain signed consent: Fewer consent searches were conducted and the rate of contraband found remained steady. 44 By contrast, when a similar reform was implemented in Durham, North Carolina, consent searches declined but were offset by an increase in probable cause searches. Some researchers have suggested that the difference in outcomes between these two cities may be because of differences in messaging from police leadership about the intention of this reform. 45

Signed consent forms alone do not address the underlying issue of police officers asking Black and Brown drivers for consent to search at a disproportionate rate. Legal scholars question whether advising people about their rights and asking for signed consent adequately addresses the pressure to comply with a police search request. One laboratory experiment found that informing people of their right to refuse a search request did not significantly decrease rates of compliance or make them feel more free to refuse. 46

#### Document and regularly analyze all recorded reasons for stops and searches.

Police departments should require officers to record a narrative description of the justification for each stop and search they conduct. These reports should be analyzed on a daily basis (for example, by supervisors) to make sure that stops are supported by reasonable suspicion or probable cause and are consistent with department policy. Evidence suggests that requiring officers to explain in detail the reason for their stops and searches may—when coupled with supervisor review or other accountability measures—increase officers' perception that their decisions are under scrutiny. This may discourage stops and searches based on an officer's hunch or bias rather than evidence. A similar policy was implemented by the New York Police Department in 2013, along with a number of other policy changes from Floyd v. City of New York, a class action lawsuit challenging the department's stop, question, and frisk policies. The new policy instructed officers to record detailed narrative notes on the reasoning for each of their stops, then submit these records to their supervisors for review after each shift. In the following months, the number of NYPD stops and searches that did not yield a weapon dropped sharply.<sup>47</sup> In the years that followed, racial disparities in who was subjected to being stopped, questioned, and frisked declined.48



# Invest in Public Health Approaches to Road Safety

Traffic crashes are a serious public health problem. Traffic crashes are one of the leading causes of death in the United States for people ages 1 to 44,<sup>49</sup> and dangerous driving practices are the most common cause of crashes that lead to death. In 2020, among the 38,824 deaths from traffic crashes, 30% involved drunk driving, 29% involved speeding, 8.1% involved distracted driving, and 1.6% involved drowsy driving.<sup>50</sup> A recent analysis of national traffic crash fatalities showed that for each mile traveled, Black people were 4.5 more likely to be killed while biking, 2.2 times more likely to be killed while walking, and 1.8 times more likely to be killed while in a car than White people.<sup>51</sup>

Traffic enforcement aims to improve road safety by using stops to intervene in and deter dangerous driving practices. But enforcement is not the only–or event the best–tool to prevent traffic crashes. Many police stops focus on things unrelated to dangerous driving, like equipment violations, and research shows that more enforcement does not necessarily reduce crashes.<sup>52</sup> Even when targeting dangerous driving, increased enforcement as a crash prevention strategy has mixed evidence, and effects tend not to last.<sup>53</sup>

A public health approach to traffic safety focuses on creating environments that lead to safe driving. To do so, this approach aims to shift the focus of safety efforts from identifying and punishing individual reckless behaviors to establishing and enhancing the systems that determine traffic safety, including how cars and human-made surroundings are built.

The evidence base on public health interventions to promote traffic safety is robust. In recent decades, thousands of communities in the United States have adopted systemic public health approaches to traffic safety. Other countries have also adopted public health approaches such as reducing reliance on cars through accessible public transportation, lowering speed limits, and creating up-to-date vehicle safety standards. The following evidence-based strategies have been shown to effectively prevent traffic crashes without reliance on punitive and often inequitable enforcement strategies.

#### 5. Invest in equitable infrastructure to reduce traffic crashes.

Traffic safety is shaped by the design of human-made parts of our surroundings, including buildings, parks, streets, bridges, sidewalks, and roads. Making evidence-informed investments and changes to these features can have a dramatic positive impact on road safety by creating safe transit systems for all road users, rather than focusing on unsafe driver behavior after it happens.

To maximize improvements to both safety and equity, infrastructure improvement plans should prioritize neighborhoods most affected by systemic racism. Because of racist transportation policies and inequitable infrastructure investment, Black neighborhoods often have roads that are structurally less safe. <sup>56</sup> These neighborhoods often lack basic infrastructure needed for safe mobility, such as continuous sidewalks, <sup>57</sup> bike infrastructure, <sup>58</sup> adequate lighting, <sup>59</sup> functioning drainage systems, <sup>60</sup> or paved streets. <sup>61</sup> Black neighborhoods also lack adequate public transportation options: Black workers are three times as likely as White workers not to have a vehicle, and are overrepresented among workers with long commutes. <sup>62</sup>

Pedestrians are killed nearly three times as often in low-income neighborhoods than in high-income neighborhoods.<sup>63</sup> One recent study found that race is a significant predictor in crash risk for low-income areas. The authors hypothesize that this is because the built environment in neighborhoods with higher shares of non-White residents were designed with less regard for safety.<sup>64</sup> The Bipartisan Infrastructure Law of 2021 created several new grant opportunities for local communities to address the impact of historic transportation infrastructure policy on Black communities, including the Safe Streets and Roads for All and the Reconnecting Communities Pilot programs.<sup>65</sup>

Speeding was a contributing factor in 29% of traffic fatalities in 2020.<sup>66</sup> One effective way to reduce these is investing in "traffic calming" engineering measures, such as speed bumps<sup>67</sup> or raised crosswalks,<sup>68</sup> to slow down driving and make cars less likely to crash. Traffic calming engineering has been shown to result in fewer crashes, fewer deaths, and less severe injuries.<sup>69</sup> These strategies are also associated with increased levels of walking, bicycling, and transit use.<sup>70</sup>

#### Examples include:

- Roundabouts. Roundabouts encourage slowing down and yielding. Their circular design does not allow certain kinds of collisions, such as right-angle crashes, to take place. Research has shown that single-lane roundabouts reduce pedestrian crashes by 75%<sup>71</sup> and deadly crashes by 50% to 70%.<sup>72</sup>
- **Turning lanes.** Adding and improving turning lanes can also slow down driving. Multiple studies on turning lanes have demonstrated significant reductions in all types of crashes (ranging from 18% to 77%).<sup>73</sup>
- **Yellow light length.** Increasing the length of yellow lights has been shown to reduce drivers running red lights (by 36% to 50%).<sup>74</sup>
- Increased signage. For example, Seattle lowered its speed limits citywide and invested in more speed limit signs to notify drivers (without increased enforcement) and saw a 22% reduction in crashes.<sup>75</sup>

Any traffic calming engineering approach should include a combination of strategies that take into consideration the area being targeted and how drivers will respond to the change.

Other infrastructure strategies help reduce danger when dangerous driving situations, like sudden turns or braking, inevitably happen. For example, high-friction surface treatments on roads help prevent skidding or loss of control in these risky situations, and are particularly useful for roads with sharp curves or slopes that cannot be redesigned.<sup>76</sup>

Public health interventions have long identified built environments as one of the many socio-environmental factors—like the availability of housing and education—that contribute to the long-term health and well-being of community members. Investing in equitable infrastructure can promote both community wellness and traffic safety.

## Complete Streets and Vision Zero as Holistic Approaches to Traffic Safety

In recent years, two frameworks—Complete Streets and Vision Zero—have promoted a holistic approach to traffic safety through systems design rather than regulating individual behavior alone. These approaches have been adopted by many U.S. cities; both rely on bringing together a diverse set of stakeholders, and champion many traffic calming measures described here.

**Complete Streets** is an approach to transportation networks that aims to deliver safe streets for all people who use them, including pedestrians, bicyclists, motorists, and transit riders of all ages and abilities.<sup>77</sup> As of 2020, nearly 1,600 communities at the local, regional, and state levels had implemented Complete Streets policies. This process and approach to street design uses different elements in each project (such as sidewalks, bike lanes, and crosswalks) to achieve a connected network that is safe and effective for all modes of travel. A distinguishing feature of Complete Streets is a focus on equity, emphasizing the needs of communities with the least investment and fewest services, and those with unmet transportation needs. The approach also emphasizes street design that places safety above all else, especially speed. Complete Streets initiatives have been shown to reduce pedestrian, bicycle, and car crashes; reduce speeding; and increase transportation access.<sup>78</sup>

**Vision Zero** is a transportation approach developed in the 1990s to eliminate deaths and injury in Sweden. More than 45 communities in the United States have been recognized as part of this network.<sup>79</sup> Vision Zero's strategy, also known as a Safe System approach, aims to shift the responsibility of safety from people using roads to those who are designing them, with the ultimate goal of zero traffic deaths and severe injuries and increased safe, healthy, equitable mobility for all.<sup>80</sup> Vision Zero programs may include many elements, but have historically emphasized an increase in traffic enforcement. This has prompted criticism from racial justice advocates who are concerned about Vision Zero's potential to perpetuate the harms of traffic enforcement.<sup>81</sup> Vision Zero advocates and practitioners have recently been calling for reconsideration of this approach, instead focusing on minimizing the need for enforcement and centering equity as a key component of improving traffic safety.<sup>82</sup>

#### **6.** Expand access to new safety technology to reduce traffic crashes.

By preventing dangerous driving before it happens, technology has a significant impact on road safety. All drivers should have access to and be able to afford new road safety technology that effectively prevents crashes. Drivers should also know that any new or existing technology has been thoroughly tested for accuracy, and that safeguards are in place to protect their privacy. Such systems should not collect any data that is not necessary to operate the system, nor should the data be stored any longer than necessary.

Technology in cars can prevent crashes by notifying drivers about dangerous situations. Such advanced driver assistance systems are effective when used properly—when drivers keep the alerts enabled and respond to them.

Rearview camera systems are effective at reducing crashes,<sup>83</sup> and those that
go beyond standard regulation requirements and automatically brake the car
from backing into an object are even more effective: Cars with both rear vision
cameras and parking sensors reduced crash rates by 42%, but when automatic
braking was included, those rates were reduced by 78%.<sup>84</sup>

- Front crash prevention systems use alerts to notify drivers when a car is too close to an object in front of it, and will sometimes use low-speed automatic braking if the driver does not respond.<sup>85</sup> Cars with front-end warnings alone had rear-end crashes reduced by 27%, compared to 50% for cars with both warnings and automatic brakes.<sup>86</sup>
- Lane departure warning and prevention systems track a car's position on the road and use visual, audio, or sensory/vibration alerts if a car strays outside its lane. Some advanced systems can direct the car back into the lane through minor steering adjustments or braking. Lane departure systems have been shown to reduce the rates of sideswipes and head-on collisions.<sup>87</sup>
- **Blind spot warning systems** show a visual alert in the side mirror if an approaching vehicle is in a blind spot, and make an audible alert to warn of a potential collision. Blind spot detection is offered as a standard feature on some new cars, <sup>88</sup> and has led to lower insurance claims for vehicle damages <sup>89</sup> and reduced lane-change collisions by 14 percent. <sup>90</sup>
- Intelligent speed assistance (ISA) systems provide information to the driver about the car's speed relative to the posted speed limit, which is detected via GPS or cameras that detect relevant signs. Some ISA systems simply provide alerts, while others introduce resistance to gas pedals or limit gas flow to engines to restrict the ability to speed. ISA has been shown to significantly reduce speeding.<sup>91</sup>

Most of these advanced driver assistance technologies are optional features for manufacturers rather than required. The Bipartisan Infrastructure Law mandated that all new passenger cars and large trucks be equipped with some of this technology: forward collision warning and automatic emergency braking systems, as well as lane-departure warning and prevention systems.<sup>92</sup>

Even though such technology is offered on some new vehicles, it can be prohibitively expensive for drivers to upgrade older cars or trucks to include these features. Policy-makers could help incentivize the adoption of these and future technologies by helping with cost and consumer awareness. For example, they could offer rebates for both new and used vehicles purchased with advanced driver assistance technology, similar to what some states<sup>93</sup> or the federal government<sup>94</sup> have offered to encourage transitioning to electric or fuel-efficient vehicles. And the National Transportation Safety Board has called for regulators to improve consumer awareness about all available collision-avoidance systems.<sup>95</sup>

# ALL DRIVERS SHOULD HAVE ACCESS TO AND BE ABLE TO AFFORD NEW ROAD SAFETY TECHNOLOGY THAT EFFECTIVELY PREVENTS CRASHES

Other road safety technology targets the estimated one-third of traffic-related deaths in the United States related to intoxicated drivers. <sup>96</sup> Alcohol ignition interlock programs are used to monitor people who have been convicted of driving while intoxicated, with the aim of preventing that behavior in the future. The programs require drivers to have a device installed in their cars that uses a breathalyzer test to register blood alcohol content results below the legal limit in order to start the engine. When this ignition interlock device is installed, these programs have been shown to reduce repeat offenses of people arrested for alcohol-impaired driving by about 70%. <sup>97</sup>

Although every state has an interlock program in place, only about 20% of people arrested for alcohol impared driving have interlocks installed. These programs are not always affordable or accessible, creating barriers to program effectiveness: People who cannot afford the devices may choose to drive unlicensed or not drive. One reason for program unaffordability is the fees associated with the monthly maintenance needed to ensure that devices are properly working. A New York Times investigation on the reliability of police breathalyzer tests found that state courts had thrown out more than 30,000 flawed tests in a one-year period. Interlock devices use cheaper technology than standard police tests, and can also produce false results. Because some programs require testing after the engine is on, using the device may lead to distracted driving. To address affordability barriers, some states have programs to help people pay for the devices, but drivers in the states where funding is available may be unaware of that option.

Emerging impaired driving prevention technology aims to build alcohol detection technology into all new cars rather than adding a separate device to designated cars. Driver Alcohol Detection System for Safety (DADSS) is a program researching the possibility of developing technology to prevent cars from being driven by drivers displaying signs of intoxication. The program's exploratory research has found that non-invasive touch-based and breath-based sensors are effective, and is now focusing on how to deploy these technologies more broadly. He Bipartisan Infrastructure Law mandated that the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration should evaluate such options and set the standard for incorporating this technology into all new vehicles by 2024. Impaired driving prevention technology has potential to improve traffic safety, especially if it is made affordable. But some options raise accuracy and privacy concerns—for example, new technology that relies on automatic video analytics to detect intoxication. Any required DADSS systems should operate only as a means to prevent drunk driving and not as tools to identify or prosecute people who drive under the influence.

# 38 States

DO NOT REQUIRE COURTS TO CONSIDER SOMEONE'S ABILITY TO PAY WHEN ASSIGNING FINES AND FEES



#### Limit Use of Fines and Fees

When police stop people for traffic violations, they frequently issue fines by giving out traffic tickets. Fines are intended to deter and punish people for traffic violations, and the amount is usually based on the seriousness of the offense. After a person has received a traffic fine, they may also be assessed fees, which are automatically issued at different stages of processing a traffic-related offense. Fees can be issued, for example, if a person contests a ticket in court. Although punitive in their effect, the primary purpose of fees is to raise money for the government.<sup>107</sup>

Thirty-eight states do not require courts to consider someone's ability to pay when assigning fines and fees, and as a result, they are routinely unaffordable. Unpaid legal debt erodes the traditional terms of citizenship, making rights and protections conditional for those who cannot or do not pay it off. On the state of the conditional for those who cannot or do not pay it off.

Fines and fees work together to create systems that trap people who are unable to make an initial payment into cycles of punishment, criminal legal system involvement, debt, and bankruptcy. To For example, a single unpaid traffic ticket can lead to further fees, driver's license suspension, loss of voting rights, loss of employment, a lowered credit score, arrest, or incarceration. These systems disproportionately burden low-income, Black, and Brown people. In several cities, low-income and predominantly Black and Brown communities experience higher rates of ticketing than White neighborhoods, and Black people are more likely to face incarceration as a result of unpaid fines and fees. These harms also contribute to toxic stress in Black and Brown communities, negatively impacting residents' health and quality of life.

Beyond the financial burdens and related harms that fall on individuals, the use of money from fines and fees creates economic incentives that undermine safety and justice. In some communities, revenue from traffic tickets is used to fund city government and police departments themselves. Hafter police killed Michael Brown in Missouri in 2014, protests brought nationwide attention to how the Ferguson Police Department had abused its system of fines and fees, routinely issuing unaffordable court debt as a strategy to pay for basic government functions. In 2013, Ferguson's municipal court issued 32,975 arrest warrants for minor offenses despite governing only 21,000 residents.

Money collected from fines, fees, and property seized by law enforcement made up less than 1% of total state and local general revenue in 2019. But in more than 730 municipalities nationwide, 10% of the local budget was generated from fines and fees, and in 17 states, portions of speeding ticket revenues go to courts or law enforcement funds. Reliance on fines and fees for a portion of revenue creates an incentive to issue tickets to meet quotas rather than focus on efforts to protect road safety. Research has shown that more traffic tickets are issued following a decline in revenue, suggesting that traffic tickets are used at least in part to generate money. And because many people cannot afford the fines and fees charged, local governments can end up spending a significant portion of—or even more than—the original desired amount simply from chasing and punishing people for nonpayment. Cities and states can take steps to undo the harmful cycles of debt and punishment created by excessive fines and fees, instead prioritizing and properly funding programs to address road safety issues.

# RELIANCE ON FINES AND FEES FOR A PORTION OF REVENUE CREATES AN INCENTIVE TO ISSUE TICKETS RATHER THAN PROTECT ROAD SAFETY

#### 7. End financial conflicts of interest in traffic enforcement.

No money collected from traffic fines should go to law enforcement agencies, police certification bodies, or basic government operating costs. Instead, all money collected through traffic fines should go toward investing in public health approaches to road safety or to nonessential programs that benefit community members, such as a scholarship fund. Use of traffic fees and civil asset forfeiture should be ended.

#### **8.** End debt-based driver's license suspensions for debt or failure to appear in court.

Although data are not complete, at least 11 million driver's licenses are suspended each year for court debt. 121 These suspensions often have nothing to do with a person's ability to drive, but happen for reasons such as falling behind on child support payments. Even in the case of fines originally related to traffic safety, driver's license suspensions routinely punish poverty. For example, a speeding ticket that is easily paid by some people may be impossible to afford for others, who ultimately lose their licenses not because of their driving practices but because of fees associated with the original ticket. Taking away the ability to drive legally forces people to choose between essential needs—such as travel to employment—or driving without a license, which can spur further debt and involvement in the criminal legal system.

Driver's license suspensions and the associated consequences disproportionately and overwhelmingly harm non-White people, who are more likely to be pulled over when driving. An analysis found that the driver's license suspension rate in New York State zip codes with high concentrations of non-White people was two to four times higher than zip codes with high concentrations of White people.<sup>122</sup> Similarly, driver's license suspension rates in California's predominantly Black and Latinx neighborhoods are as high as five times the state average.<sup>123</sup> License suspensions are associated with loss of employment and income,<sup>124</sup> so their disproportionate impact on Black and Latinx communities already marginalized by systemic racism exacerbates the financial inequality at the root of many such suspensions.

Driver's license suspensions for court debt also work against public safety: An estimated 75% of drivers with suspended licenses continue to drive, meaning that law enforcement resources are diverted to ticketing and even arresting drivers because of debt, rather than focusing on dangerous driving.<sup>125</sup>

Debt-based driver's license suspensions should be eliminated through changes to state law and local license restoration programs. Policymakers should repeal state laws that automatically suspend licenses for failing to pay a fine or appear in court for a traffic ticket. Lawmakers should also repeal any laws that suspend licenses for reasons not directly to traffic safety, such as for unpaid child support. Legislatures should invest in effective non-punitive ways to encourage court attendance instead of license suspensions, such as creating or improving reminder letters, calls, and texts. Any legislative effort to repeal license suspensions should automatically clear existing suspensions and include efforts to notify and assist people of the change, to help the millions of drivers who are experiencing license loss from debt.

Many states have already begun such efforts, with positive results. Since 2017, at least 22 states passed legislation to limit debt-based driving restrictions. The year after California ended driver's license suspensions for failure to pay, their collection rates increased, likely due to an increase in employment from valid driver's licenses as well as practices to help make fines affordable, such as ability-to-pay determinations. 128

Local efforts can also drive change for people who have not yet become eligible for license restoration through legislation. For example, in North Carolina, the Durham Expunction and Restoration program (DEAR) has helped restore licenses for more than 11,000 drivers using a unique approach: The district attorney's office identifies collective categories of court debt to potentially erase—based on the underlying low-level traffic offense driving the debt—and then either dismisses the charge or asks the court to waive the fee.<sup>129</sup> This approach has the advantage of granting many people relief from debt and suspensions at once, rather than on a case-by-case basis. Like state level legislative reforms, local restoration initiatives should consider how to reach people who are eligible for or have received a license reinstatement, but who may not still live at the address on register for the license.

# DRIVER'S LICENSE SUSPENSION RATES IN CALIFORNIA'S PREDOMINANTLY BLACK AND LATINX NEIGHBORHOODS ARE AS HIGH AS FIVE TIMES THE STATE AVERAGE

#### Address financial barriers to meeting equipment and paperwork requirements.

Imposing financial penalties on people who cannot afford required registration fees or equipment repairs deepens patterns of inequity and does nothing to improve road safety. Rather than relying on fines and fees to incentivize compliance with equipment and paperwork standards, state and local policymakers should instead explore opportunities to help people correct them. More data is needed on the efficacy of specific interventions, but many opportunities exist that support people to correct these problems. Policymakers should consider opportunities to reduce or eliminate unnecessary fines and fees through state legislation reform. For example, Michigan permanently ended driver responsibility fees, which could be issued for driving without a valid license or failing to produce proof of insurance. The reform also erased \$637 million in current debt owed by 350,000 drivers for such fees.<sup>130</sup>

- Vehicle registration reforms can help people overcome barriers to proper registration of their cars. To minimize financial hurdles to registration, lawmakers could provide registration fee waivers based on income or car value, or require dealers to register vehicles instead of owners. They can also incentivize desired behavior by sending car owners reminder letters, emails, and texts about expired registrations.
- Equipment violation reforms can minimize the need for enforcement related to needed vehicle repairs or other equipment issues that may be unrelated to public safety. Lawmakers should repeal traffic code provisions that make equipment issues without a substantial connection to public safety illegal (such as objects dangling from a rearview mirror). They could also help people afford necessary equipment repairs by sending warning letters along with a voucher for headlight, taillight, brake light, or turn-signal light repairs redeemable at local auto repair centers.<sup>131</sup>
- Finally, lawmakers can enact insurance reforms by repealing laws making it
  illegal to fail to provide proof of insurance (a distinction from having insurance
  and proving it at a later point) and setting up programs to help provide low-cost
  insurance.

# STATE AND LOCAL POLICYMAKERS SHOULD CONSIDER AUTOMATICALLY ADJUSTING TRAFFIC TICKET FINES BASED ON A PERSON'S INCOME

#### **10.** Adopt income-based repayment for traffic tickets.

Traffic courts should have the power to waive fines and fees entirely when a person cannot pay. States should also allow people to appear in traffic court virtually, and should allow them to request reduction of traffic ticket fines either in person or online. For example, California is piloting an online tool that lets people look up a traffic ticket and request a reduction in the amount owed, a payment plan, more time to pay, or the option of doing community service. As of January 2021, the tool had saved more than \$4 million in reduced fines and fees for participants, 85% of whom reported incomes below the poverty line. State and local policymakers should also consider the possibility of automatically adjusting traffic ticket fines based on a person's income, a practice—commonly known as "day fines"—used in many other countries and increasingly in the United States.



#### Pilot Alternatives to Armed Enforcement

When someone is pulled over for a traffic violation, no matter how small, the responding police officer is almost always armed. Police training often portrays traffic stops as very dangerous, but evidence shows that they are not: The fatality rate for a police officer making a routine stop has been estimated to be one in 6.5 million.<sup>134</sup> The default of an armed response to a traffic stop coupled with the misguided perception among officers that such stops are inherently dangerous may contribute to the real danger of such stops for drivers, especially Black drivers.<sup>135</sup> The recent tragic deaths of Black drivers including Daunte Wright, Sandra Bland, and Philando Castile—all pulled over for minor traffic violations—have brought attention to the danger of armed police response to traffic stops and the urgency of changing this norm.<sup>136</sup>

Nonviolent violations of the law, such as a broken taillight, deserve a nonviolent response. Communities reconsidering the role of police in traffic stops are developing options for traffic enforcement that do not rely on armed responses. Some are exploring the possibility of using unarmed civilian traffic agents to respond to traffic violations rather than armed police. Most proposals for moving traffic enforcement away from police rely in part on automated traffic enforcement systems such as red light cameras or speeding cameras as an alternative. The following summarizes what we know about new civilian response programs and the evidence on automated traffic enforcement.

## NONVIOLENT VIOLATIONS OF THE LAW, SUCH AS A BROKEN TAILLIGHT, DESERVE A NONVIOLENT RESPONSE

#### **11.** Pilot non-police alternatives for low-level traffic offenses that do not threaten road safety.

Several U.S. cities are exploring the possibility of transferring some or all traffic enforcement responsibility away from police to unarmed non-police traffic agents. These programs have the potential to reduce contacts between armed police and members of the public based on low-level traffic infractions that do not pose an immediate threat to road safety.

Non-police traffic response programs do not yet have an evidence base, and robust data collection and analysis will be crucial to ensuring that they have their intended effects on racial equity and public safety. Municipalities piloting civilian enforcement models should be mindful that civilian enforcement systems are also vulnerable to the effects of systemic and individual racism. For example, an analysis showed that among 11 states that changed cannabis possession from a criminal offense to a civil penalty, there were only modest effects on racial disparities in arrests of adults for cannabis possession and no effect on racial disparities in arrests of youth.<sup>137</sup> Other research has shown that in some jurisdictions, racial disparities increased following decriminalization.<sup>138</sup> Municipalities should use comprehensive data collection practices to carefully monitor whether civilian enforcement systems are reducing, replicating, or exacerbating racial disparities in traffic enforcement, particularly with respect to issuing fines and fees.

• Berkeley, California. In July 2020, the Berkeley City Council directed city staff to study how to enact a pilot program that would prohibit city police officers from conducting most traffic stops and instead train unarmed civilian officials to pull over drivers. <sup>139</sup> In its resolution, the council cited a policy report from the Center for Policing Equity finding that Black and Latinx drivers and pedestrians are stopped by Berkeley police officers at much higher rates than their White neighbors. <sup>140</sup> The pilot program would create a department of transportation ("BerkDOT") responsible for parking enforcement, school crossing-guard management, collision response, and most traffic enforcement. <sup>141</sup> Berkeley is also working to overcome a legal hurdle: Like some other states, California does not currently allow civilians to conduct traffic enforcement. <sup>142</sup>

- Brooklyn Center, Minnesota. In May 2021, the City Council of Brooklyn Center, Minnesota approved a resolution to create an unarmed civilian Traffic Enforcement Department that will be responsible for enforcing all nonmoving traffic violations. The department will be part of a new Department for Community Safety and Violence Prevention responsible for overseeing all city agencies dealing with public safety issues, including the police department, the fire department, and a new team of unarmed mental health first responders. Until the Traffic Enforcement Department is launched and operating, police officers enforcing nonmoving traffic infractions and non-felony offenses will be required to issue citations only; consent searches and custodial arrests will be prohibited for these low-level offenses.
- Washington, D.C. In October 2019, the mayor of Washington, D.C. transferred control of the city's traffic cameras from the Metropolitan Police Department (MPD) to the District Department of Transportation (DDOT).<sup>146</sup> In April 2021, the District of Columbia Police Reform Commission proposed that the city council also transfer authority to enforce traffic violations "that do not imminently threaten public safety" from the MPD to the DDOT.<sup>147</sup>
- New York City, New York. New York City passed a bill in 2021 making the Department of Transportation, rather than the police department, the lead agency for investigating traffic crashes.<sup>148</sup>

# Are automated traffic enforcement systems good alternatives to police enforcement?

Automated traffic enforcement (ATE) is not a new strategy: As of July 2021, communities in 22 states were using red light cameras and communities in 16 states were using speeding cameras.<sup>149</sup> In total, nearly 350 U.S. communities were using red-light cameras<sup>150</sup> and more than 150 communities used cameras to enforce speed laws.<sup>151</sup> Both kinds of cameras are illegal in several states.<sup>152</sup>

Automated traffic enforcement is controversial. Some legal scholars and advocates have argued that ATE should be used in place of traffic stops. These scholars argue that equitably placed red-light cameras eliminate the possibility of racial profiling and prevent direct encounters between armed police and members of the public. As T. J. Grayson and James Foreman Jr. argue in the *Washington Post*, at least we know cameras don't demean, pepper spray, or kill.

#### ATE programs pose serious due process and equity risks.

Automated traffic enforcement programs rely on traffic cameras that use license plate readers to issue tickets to owners of cars, regardless of whether they were the ones driving. These programs can create serious problems with respect to equity, due process, and community trust. Weeks may pass before the owner receives a ticket in the mail, making it difficult for drivers to remember the incident and defend themselves. 157

Studies have found that red light camera enforcement<sup>158</sup> and red light camera ticket debt<sup>159</sup> disproportionately burden Black drivers.<sup>160</sup> Law enforcement agencies—including those in sanctuary cities—have shared data captured by license plate readers with Immigration and Customs Enforcement to help them find undocumented people living in the United States.<sup>161</sup>

Red-light cameras are often administered by private contractors, who may take up to 50% of the revenue generated from enforcement. This creates a conflict of interest and may incentivize the placement of cameras for purposes of revenue collection regardless of safety benefit. In Illinois, a state senator was convicted of accepting hundreds of thousands of dollars in bribes from a red light camera company in exchange for advocating for expanded placement of traffic cameras in the state. Technological errors are also a concern: In 2014, *Chicago Tribune* journalists found that red light cameras in Chicago incorrectly identified thousands of drivers over a seven-year period due to an unnoticed technological malfunction.

#### Evidence does not support use of red light camera programs and they should end.

There is not substantial evidence of a safety benefit for red light cameras. Of the 36,096 traffic fatalities in 2019,<sup>164</sup> only 846, or 2.3%, involved red light running crashes.<sup>165</sup> Speeding, by contrast, was implicated in 9,478, or 26.3%, of traffic fatalities in 2019.<sup>166</sup> Some studies on the effectiveness of red light cameras have found that they increase red light crashes,<sup>167</sup> while others show decreases<sup>168</sup> or no significant effect.<sup>169</sup> Multiple studies have found that red light cameras reduce the risk of T-bone crashes, but increase the risk of rear-end crashes due to an increase in people slamming on their brakes to avoid a ticket.<sup>170</sup> Because T-bone crashes are more likely to cause injury than rear-end crashes are, the overall effect of red light cameras may be to reduce the number of crashes involving injuries.<sup>171</sup> Other studies have found no decrease in T-bone crashes at intersections with red light cameras.<sup>172</sup> The efficacy of red light cameras may depend in part on where they are placed. A 2017 *Chicago Tribune* report, for example, found that more than half of red light cameras approved by the Illinois Board of Transportation were placed at safe intersections that did not have red light crash problems.<sup>173</sup>

### Speed cameras are more promising than red light cameras, but should be considered only in the context of a holistic, racial-justice-focused redesign of traffic enforcement.

Available evidence suggests that speed cameras reduce road traffic collisions. $^{174}$  A review of research showed that speeding cameras are consistently associated with fewer crashes resulting in death or serious injury, with most studies reporting reductions of 30% to 40%. $^{175}$ 

As explained above, however, speed cameras also pose significant concerns related to racial equity and due process. Municipalities that use speeding cameras should carefully study their effects on racial equity, privacy, traffic safety, due process, and community trust. At a minimum, speed camera programs should do the following:

- place cameras only at locations with crash histories and with community consent:
- notify drivers of the presence of speed cameras using clearly visible signs;
- be operated by a non-police government agency rather than police or private contractors, to prevent conflicts of interest;
- have strong due process protections, including effective appeals processes and requirements that tickets be issued within a certain time frame;
- prohibit sharing of traffic camera data and license plate reader data with law enforcement or immigration officials; and
- have a scaled fine structure, with warning letters or a low fine for first-time offenses.

To maximize effectiveness of any speed camera system, speed limits should be set according to an evidence-based system that takes into consideration crash statistics and the safety of all road users, including pedestrians and bicyclists.<sup>176</sup>

## KEY QUESTIONS TO ASK WHEN CONSIDERING SPEED CAMERAS



#### **Racial Equity**

- Are speed cameras placed disproportionately in Black and low-income communities?
- Do speeding tickets from cameras disproportionately burden Black and lowincome communities?
- Has use of cameras been correlated with any decrease in the number of traffic stops conducted by police officers?
- Have cameras reduced or increased the number of speeding tickets issued?



#### **Traffic Safety**

- Are speed limits at (and not below) the level required for safety?
- Is the program reducing traffic collisions, injuries, and fatalities?
- Are all speeding cameras placed at locations with histories of injury crashes?
- Are speed limits set below the level required by safety?



### Due Process and Integrity

- Can speed cameras be used without relying on private contractors that charge based on revenue collected?
- Are there adequate systems for drivers to challenge tickets?
- How often are camera systems audited for accuracy?



#### **Community Trust**

- Do residents of neighborhoods with speed cameras support their use?
- Do Black, Brown, and low-income communities support the use of cameras?
- Can cameras be administered by nonpolice government employees to prevent use of license plate reader data for investigative purposes?
- Are license plate reader data protected from being shared with external entities like ICE?



# Improve Data Collection and Transparency

Data analysis is a powerful tool to help shed light on how traffic stops are affecting a community, including measuring racial disparity in enforcement. By pinpointing issues driving inequity and opportunities to redirect resources to better achieve public safety, data can help build evidence for future changes. Complete data on traffic stops are also key to ensuring that redesign efforts are effective because they provide valuable information on whether a new policy is achieving its intended goal of equity and safety.

Nationwide, approximately half of all states require any police data collection about traffic stops. Departments that do collect data do so in different ways: Some departments collect data with key information missing or in a way that makes useful information difficult to analyze. Other departments do not make their data public. Mandating the collection of comprehensive transparent data on traffic stops made by police or other agencies can provide communities and policymakers with information that can support the design of safe and equitable traffic safety systems.

#### **12.** Report all traffic stops and searches.

Every stop of a vehicle—whether made by a member of a police department or another agency—should be recorded. Stop records should be stored electronically in a spread-sheet or database format.

For vehicle stop data to be analyzed to answer questions about racial disparities in enforcement, the data must include key information about what happened. For example, accurate stop location data makes it possible to analyze enforcement at the neighborhood level. Analyzing the reasons for stops can help identify which ones are for violations related to safety, such as speeding, and which ones may be pretextual stops, such as equipment violations. In order to be used for detailed analysis, all stop records should include the following:

- the detailed location of the stop;
- demographic information about the stopped driver, including the person's perceived racial group, age, and gender;
- the reason for the stop;
- the outcome of the stop, such as citation or arrest; and
- whether any searches were conducted, including the outcome of the search, such as whether contraband was found.

A complete list of the information needed to collect meaningful stop data is available on CPE's Justice Navigator platform at <a href="mailto:justicenavigator.org/for-law-enforcement/collect-data">justicenavigator.org/for-law-enforcement/collect-data</a>. For more detailed guidance on traffic stop data, including how to address common technical limitations to data collection, see CPE's report <a href="mailto:Collecting">Collecting</a>, <a href="mailto:Analyzing">Analyzing</a>, and <a href="mailto:Responding to Stop Data: A Guidebook for Law Enforcement Agencies">Agencies</a>, <a href="mailto:Government">Government</a>, and <a href="mailto:Communities">Communities</a>.

#### COMPLETE DATA ON TRAFFIC STOPS ARE KEY TO ENSURING THAT REDESIGN EFFORTS ARE EFFECTIVE

#### **13.** Ensure that traffic stop data are linkable to calls for service data through a unique ID number.

Data on calls for service (such as 911 or 311 calls) allow analysts to measure community requests for public safety needs. Analysis of these data, along with stop data, can help communities understand what types of activity the police are being asked to do, what types of activities officers are initiating themselves, and how much of officers' time is spent on community requests versus officer-initiated activity. With this information, communities can make better-informed decisions about where they should invest their resources to maximize public safety.<sup>177</sup> To analyze stop data and calls for service data together, all data collection systems should make it possible to tell which stops are related to which calls for service. This can be accomplished either by using the same unique identifier (or number) to label the same specific incident, or if systems use different identifiers, including a column in the stop data set that shows the call-for-service incident number associated with each stop incident.

#### **14.** Create data quality assurance procedures to ensure that stop data are recorded completely and consistently.

When data are collected inconsistently, they are difficult to use to answer questions about traffic stops. For example, if officers do not consistently record demographic information and stop outcomes, the data will not reflect patterns in racial disparities in traffic enforcement that might be related to pretextual stops (such as revealing disproportionate stops of Black people that end in searches with no contraband found).

Police departments and other agencies conducting traffic stops should train all officers on collecting stop data. Training should include the intended uses for stop data, which information to collect, when to collect it, and how to enter data into the system. Supervisors should review records regularly, to make sure that officers are completing them properly. Departments should have clear procedures in place to audit data; some parts of the review process can be automated, such as having a computer system notify supervisors when officers have not submitted stop data forms by the end of their shifts. Any uncovered errors should be addressed immediately, including through retraining, policy changes, or disciplinary measures to prevent the same issue from recurring.<sup>178</sup>

# POLICE DEPARTMENTS AND OTHER AGENCIES CONDUCTING TRAFFIC STOPS SHOULD TRAIN ALL OFFICERS ON COLLECTING STOP DATA

#### **15.** Document any strategic shifts or changes in traffic enforcement and analyze their effects on equity.

To uncover the most useful insights from stop data, police departments and city governments should clearly document the start dates of any strategic shifts or changes in traffic enforcement. These may include local policy changes such as a "click-it or ticket" seat belt enforcement initiative or a department order to deprioritize particular types of stops. Police departments and city governments should also record dates of special events (such as sports events or holidays) and seasonal changes (such as the start of a new school year) that may affect traffic enforcement needs or priorities. This information can help analysts better understand the factors that contribute to or detract from traffic enforcement patterns over time.

#### **16.** Collect data, including demographic data, to assess the impact of fines, fees, and related suspensions.

Fines, fees, and related driver's license suspensions are used widely by local governments, but information about how they are used and whom they affect is scarce. A recent report found that 27 states could not provide an estimate of the amount of traffic court debt owed to governments.<sup>179</sup> And states do not consistently track driver's license suspensions for court debt.<sup>180</sup> Accurate measurements of how fines and fees are used and their impacts can help policymakers take steps to end their harmful consequences. For example, knowing how much revenue is generated from fines and fees would help estimate how much revenue should be replaced to end any reliance on such fees. Local and state governments should collect and analyze data on the amounts of fines and fees issued, the amounts collected, and the racial demographics of the people who are charged. They should collect similar data on license suspensions, and include whether a suspension was for failure to pay or failure to appear in court.

#### Conclusion

The current crises of inequitable traffic crashes and enforcement demand a thorough re-examining of the systems that work together for road safety. The recommendations in this report provide many options for starting on a path to achieve a more just traffic safety system: one where all users of the road-including drivers, pedestrians, and cyclists—are safe from injury, harassment, and profiling.

Communities who want to redesign their traffic safety systems can begin with gathering key information that would shape and help prioritize which recommendations they implement. This could include pinpointing where crashes and traffic stops are occurring, and where infrastructure failures have happened as a result of disinvestment driven by systemic racism, like redlining policy. It could also mean examining which enforcement activities are contributing to traffic safety, and which might be driving inequity. This information can be used to answer questions such as: Where should communities prioritize investments in infrastructure to prevent crashes and the need for enforcement? Where are police responding to traffic issues where no response is needed? Where are police responding to traffic issues where an unarmed response could be effective? And what legal and other reforms are required to stem systemic drivers of traffic enforcement?

As community advocates, elected leaders, police departments, transportation officials, and other stake-holders grapple with these important questions, it is critical that they center, engage, and seek leader-ship from those most affected by disparities in their current systems. People directly impacted by existing systems have long known that feeling safe requires equal access to resources as well as equitable treatment. Their expertise is fundamental to redesigning a broader and more just vision of traffic safety.

- <sup>1</sup> Harrell, E., & Davis, E. (2020). *Contacts between police and the public 2018 Statistical tables.* U.S. Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics. <u>bjs.ojp.gov/content/pub/pdf/cbpp18st.pdf</u>
- <sup>2</sup> Pierson, E., Simoiu, C., Overgoor, J., Corbett-Davies, S., Jenson, D., Shoemaker, A., Ramachandran, V., Barghouty, P., Phillips, C., Shroff, R., & Goel, S. (2020). A large-scale analysis of racial disparities in police stops across the United States. *Nature Human Behaviour*, 4(7), pp. 736–745.doi.org/10.1038/s41562-020-0858-1
- <sup>3</sup> Baumgartner, F. R., Christiani, L., Epp, D. A., Roach, K., & Shoub, K. (2017). Racial disparities in traffic stop outcomes. *Duke Forum for Law and Social Change* 9(21), pp. 21–53. <a href="mailto:scholarship.law.duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1065&context=dflsc">scholarship.law.duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1065&context=dflsc</a>; Pierson et al., 2020.
- <sup>4</sup> Baumgartner et al., 2017; Pierson et al., 2020.
- <sup>5</sup> Pierson et al., 2020.
- <sup>6</sup> Engel, R. S., & Calnon, J. M. (2004). Examining the influence of drivers' characteristics during traffic stops with police: Results from a national survey. *Justice Quarterly*, 21(1), pp. 49–90.doi.org/10.1080/07418820400095741; Lofstrom, M. Hayes, J., Martin, B., & Premkumar, D. (2021, October). *Racial disparities in law enforcement stops*. Public Policy Institute of California. ppic.org/publication/racial-disparities-in-law-enforcement-stops
- <sup>7</sup>Kirkpatrick, D., Eder, S., Barker, K., & Tate, J. (Updated 2021, November 30). Pulled over: Why many police stops turn deadly. *The New York Times*. nytimes.com/2021/10/31/us/police-traffic-stops-killings.html
- <sup>8</sup> Baumgartner, F. R., Epp, D. A., & Shoub, K. (2018). *Suspect citizens: What 20 million traffic stops tell us about policing and race.* Cambridge University Press, pp. 69–77.
- <sup>9</sup> Baumgartner et al., 2018, pp. 69–77.
- <sup>10</sup> Peralta, E., & Corley, C. (2016, July 15). *The driving life and death of Philando Castile*. National Public Radio. www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2016/07/15/485835272/the-driving-life-and-death-of-philando-castile
- <sup>11</sup> Association for Safe International Road Travel. Road safety facts. www.asirt.org/safe-travel/road-safety-facts
- <sup>12</sup> National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. (2022, March 2). *NHTSA releases 2020 traffic crash data*. <u>www.nhtsa.gov/press-releases/2020-traffic-crash-data-fatalities</u>
- <sup>13</sup> European Commission. (2022, March 28). *Road safety in the EU: fatalities in 2021 remain well below pre-pandemic level.* road-safety.transport.ec.europa.eu/news-events/news/road-safety-eu-fatalities-2021-remain-well-below-pre-pandemic-level-2022-03-28\_en
- <sup>14</sup> Schindler, S. (2015). Architectural exclusion: Discrimination and segregation through physical design of the built environment. *The Yale Law Journal*, 124(6), p. 1954. <a href="https://www.jstor.org/stable/43617074">www.jstor.org/stable/43617074</a>
- <sup>15</sup> Governors Highway Safety Association. (2021). *An analysis of traffic fatalities by race and ethnicity Analysis of Traffic Fatalities by Race and Ethnicity*, p. 8. <u>www.ghsa.org/resources/Analysis-of-Traffic-Fatalities-by-Race-and-Ethnicity</u>
- <sup>16</sup> Smart Growth America and National Complete Streets Coalition. (2021). Dangerous by design 2022, p. 8. <u>smartgrowthamerica.org/dangerous-by-design</u>
- <sup>17</sup> Whren v. United States, 517 U.S. 806 (1996). <u>oyez.org/cases/1995/95-5841</u>
- <sup>18</sup> See Harris, D. A. (1999). The stories, the statistics, and the law: Why "driving while Black" matters. *Minnesota Law Review*, 84, pp. 265–326. <a href="scholarship.law.umn.edu/mlr/1133">scholarship.law.umn.edu/mlr/1133</a>; Harris, D. A. (2001). Addressing racial profiling in the States: A case study of the "New Federalism" in constitutional criminal procedure. *University of Pennsylvania Journal of Constitutional Law*, 3(1), pp. 367–397. <a href="scholarship.law.upenn.edu/jcl/vol3/iss1/7">scholarship.law.upenn.edu/jcl/vol3/iss1/7</a>; Maryland v. Wilson, 519 U.S. 408 (1996) <a href="oyez.org/cases/1996/95-1268">oyez.org/cases/1996/95-1268</a> (Kennedy, dissenting: "The practical effect of our holding in *Whren*, of course, is to allow the police to stop vehicles in almost countless circumstances. When *Whren* is coupled with today's holding, the Court puts tens of millions of passengers at risk of arbitrary control by the police.")
- <sup>19</sup> Carbado, D. W. (2017). From stopping Black people to killing Black people: The Fourth Amendment pathways to police violence. *California Law Review*, 105(1), pp. 125–164. <u>dx.doi.org/10.15779/Z38GK24</u>; Epp, C. R., Maynard-Moody, S., & Haider-Markel, D. P. (2014). *Pulled over: How police stops define race and citizenship*. University of Chicago Press. p. 36.
- <sup>20</sup> Carbado, 2017, p. 36.
- <sup>21</sup> See Beall, M. N. (2018). Gutting the Fourth Amendment: Judicial complicity in racial profiling and the real-life implications. *Minnesota Journal of Law and Inequality*, 36(1), 145–167. <a href="scholarship.law.umn.edu/lawineq/vol36/iss1/6">scholarship.law.umn.edu/lawineq/vol36/iss1/6</a>; Carbado, 2017; Chin, G. J., & Vernon, C. (2015). Reasonable but unconstitutional: Racial profiling and the radical objectivity of Whren v. United States. *George Washington Law Review*, 83(3), 882–942. <a href="https://ssrn.com/abstract=2698443">https://ssrn.com/abstract=2698443</a>; Harris, D. A. (2020, January 21). Racial profiling: Past, present, and future? <a href="https://srn.com/abstract=2698443">crn.com/abstract=2698443</a>; Harris, D. A. (2020, January 21). Racial profiling: Past, present, and future? <a href="https://srn.com/abstract=2698443">https://ssrn.com/abstract=2698443</a>; Harris, D. A. (2020, January 21). Racial profiling: Past, present, and future? <a href="https://srn.com/abstract=2698443">https://srn.com/abstract=2698443</a>; Harris, D. A. (2020, January 21). Racial profiling: Past, present, and future? <a href="https://srn.com/abstract=2698443">https://srn.com/abstract=2698443</a>; Harris, D. A. (2020, January 21). Racial profiling: Past, present, and future? <a href="https://srn.com/abstract=2698443">https://srn.com/abstract=2698443</a>; Harris, D. A. (2020, January 21). Racial profiling: Past, present, and future? <a href="https://srn.com/abstract=2698443">https://srn.com/abstract=2698443</a>; Harris, D. A. (2020, January 21). Racial profiling: Past, present, and future? <a href="https://srn.com/abstract=2698443">https://srn.com/abstract=2698443</a>; Harris, D. A. (2020, January 21). Racial profiling: Past, present, and future? <a href="https://srn.com/abstract=2698443">https://srn.com/abstract=2698443</a>; Harris, D. A. (2020, January 21). Racial profiling: Past, present, and future? <a href="https://srn.com/abstract=2698443">https://srn.com/abstract=2698443</a>; Harris, D. A. (2020, January 21)
- $^{\rm 22}$  Baumgartner et al., (2018), pp. 68–77; Pierson et al., 2020.
- <sup>23</sup> Baumgartner, et al., (2017); Pierson et al., 2020.
- <sup>24</sup> Baumgartner et al., 2018, p. 230; Chohlas-Wood, A., Goel, S., Shoemaker, A., & Shroff, R. (2018, November 19). An Analysis of the Metropolitan Nashville Police Department's Traffic Stop Practices. Stanford Computational Policy Lab. p. 2; Premkumar, D., Skelton, A., & Lofstrom, M. (2023). How Often Are Firearms Confiscated During Traffic Stops? Public Policy Institute of California. <a href="mailto:ppic.org/blog/how-often-are-firearms-confiscated-during-traffic-stops">ppic.org/blog/how-often-are-firearms-confiscated-during-traffic-stops</a>
- <sup>26</sup> Exec. Order No. 14074, 87 *Federal Register* 32945 (May 31, 2022). <u>federal register.gov/documents/2022/05/31/2022-11810/advancing-effective-accountable-policing-and-crim inal-justice-practices-to-enhance-public-trust-and</u>

- <sup>27</sup> Vir. C. § 46.2-1052. law.lis.virginia.gov/vacode/46.2-1052
- <sup>28</sup> Mehta, J. (2021, November 8). *Why Philadelphia has banned low-level traffic stops*. National Public Radio. npr.org/2021/11/08/1052957246/why-philadelphia-has-banned-low-level-traffic-stops; Wilson, N. (2023, August 10). Op-Ed: NJ lawmakers must reform traffic enforcement. *NJ Spotlight News*. <a href="https://www.njspotlightnews.org/2023/08/op-ed-nj-lawmakers-must-reform-traffic-enforcement/">https://www.njspotlightnews.org/2023/08/op-ed-nj-lawmakers-must-reform-traffic-enforcement/</a>
- Amato, D. (2022, January 13). Prosecutor takes aim at Chittenden County traffic stops. WCAX. wcax.com/2022/01/13/prosecutor-takes-aim-chittenden-county-traffic-stops; Berg, K. (2021, July 27). Ingham County prosecutor: Office won't issue charges from non-safety-related traffic stops. Lansing State Journal. www.lansingstatejournal.com/story/news/2021/07/27/ingham-county-prosecutor-changes-traffic-stop-policy-reduce-disparity/5383398001/; Johnson, MJ. (2020, February 28). DA Boudin to stop charging for contraband at traffic stops, gang enhancements. San Francisco Examiner. www.sfexaminer.com/archives/da-boudin-to-stop-charging-for-contraband-at-traffic-stops-gang-enhancements/article\_0c3d57c1-c6a6-5894-96e6-578efb63f702.html
- <sup>30</sup> Rushin, S., & Edwards, G. S. (2021). An empirical assessment of pretextual stops and racial profiling. *Stanford Law Review*, 73, pp. 637–726. doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3506876
- <sup>31</sup> State v. Arreola-Botello, 451 P.3d 939 (Or. 2019). <u>case-law.vlex.com/vid/state-v-arreola-botello-889930108</u>; State v. Fort, 660 N.W.2d 415 (Minn. 2003). <u>case-law.vlex.com/vid/state-v-fort-no-889056468</u>
- 32 Schneckloth v. Bustamonte, 412 U.S. 218 (1973). oyez.org/cases/1972/71-732
- <sup>33</sup> See Bandes, S. A. (Updated 2019, January 20). Police accountability and the problem of regulating consent searches. *University of Illinois Law Review*, 2018(5), pp. 1759–1776. <a href="mailto:ssrn.com/abstract=3275151">ssrn.com/abstract=3275151</a>; Burke, A. S. (2016). Consent searches and Fourth Amendment reasonableness. *Florida Law Review*, 67(2), p. 511. <a href="mailto:scholarship.law.ufl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1227&context=flr">scholarship.law.ufl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1227&context=flr</a>; Sommers, R., & Bohns, V. K. (2019). The voluntariness of voluntary consent: Consent searches and the psychology of compliance. *Yale Law Journal*, 128(7), pp. 1962–2024. <a href="mailto:yalelawjournal.org/essay/the-voluntariness-of-voluntary-consent">yalelawjournal.org/essay/the-voluntariness-of-voluntary-consent</a>
- 34 Bandes, 2018, p. 511; Sommers & Bohns, 2019.
- 35 Bandes, 2018, pp. 1760, 1764.
- <sup>36</sup> Burke, 2016; State v. Carty, 170 N.J. 632 (2002) ("where the individual is at the side of the road and confronted by a uniformed officer . . . it is not a stretch of the imagination to assume that the individual feels compelled to consent.")
- <sup>37</sup> Bandes, 2018. p. 1768; New Jersey Legislature Senate Judiciary Committee. (2006). Report of the New Jersey Senate Judiciary Committee's investigation of racial profiling and the New Jersey State Police. p. 55. dspace.njstatelib.org/xmlui/handle/10929/25067
- <sup>38</sup> Portland Police Bureau Strategic Services Division. (2021). *Stops data collection 2020 annual report.* p. 19. <u>portlandoregon.gov/police/article/785420</u>
- 39 Sommers & Bohns, 2019.
- <sup>39</sup> An act concerning police accountability, Connecticut Public Act 20-1, HB 6004 (2020); State v. Arreola-Botello, 451 P.3d 939 (Or. 2019); State v. Carty, 170 N.J. 632 (2002); State v. Fort, 660 N.W.2d 415 (Minn. 2003);
- <sup>40</sup> State v. Carty, 170 N.J. 632 (2002).
- <sup>41</sup> State v. Arreola-Botello, 451 P.3d 939 (Or. 2019).
- <sup>42</sup> Portland Police Bureau, 2020, p. 18.
- <sup>43</sup> Portland Police Bureau, 2020, p. 21.
- 44 Baumgartner et al., 2018, pp. 204-205.
- <sup>45</sup> Baumgarter et al., 2018, pp. 197–200, 204–205.
- 46 Sommers & Bohns, 2019.
- <sup>47</sup> Raifman, M. A., & Choma, E. F. (2022). Disparities in Activity and Traffic Fatalities by Race/Ethnicity. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 63(2), pp. 160–167. doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2022.03.012
- <sup>48</sup> Mummolo, J. (2018). Modern police tactics, police-citizen interactions, and the prospect for reform. *The Journal of Politics*, 80(1), 1–15. doi.org/10.1086/694393
- <sup>49</sup> MacDonald, J., & Braga, A. A. (2018). Did Post-Floyd et al. reforms reduce racial disparities in NYPD stop, question, and frisk practices? An exploratory analysis using external and internal benchmarks. *Justice Quarterly* 36(5), 954–983. doi.org/10.1080/07418 825.2018.1427278
- <sup>50</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control. WISQARS Web-based Injury Statistics Query and Reporting System. cdc.gov/injury/wisqars
- <sup>51</sup> Stewart, T. (2022, March). *Overview of motor vehicle crashes in 2020* (Report No. DOT HS 813 266). National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. pp. v, 12, 18, A-5. <u>crashstats.nhtsa.dot.gov/Api/Public/ViewPublication/813266</u>.
- <sup>52</sup> Sarode, A. L., Ho, V. P., Chen, L., Bachman, K. C., Linden, P. A., Lasinski, A. M., Moorman, M. L., & Towe, C. W. (2021). Traffic stops do not prevent traffic deaths. *Journal of Trauma and Acute Care Surgery*, 91(1), p. 141. doi.org/10.1097/TA.0000000000003163
- <sup>53</sup> National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. *Countermeasures That Work: High-Visibility Enforcement.* nhtsa.gov/book/countermeasures-that-work/speeding-and-speed-management/countermeasures/enforcement/high-visibility-enforcement; National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. (2022). *Synthesis of studies that relate amount of enforcement to magnitude of safety outcomes.* p. 11. <a href="mailto:nhtsa.gov/sites/nhtsa.gov/files/2022-06/NPD-210715-001-15489\_NCREPSynthesis%20\_main%20report-042922-v4-tag.pdf">nhtsa.gov/sites/nhtsa.gov/files/2022-06/NPD-210715-001-15489\_NCREPSynthesis%20\_main%20report-042922-v4-tag.pdf</a>

- <sup>54</sup> The Benefits of Complete Streets. About our tool. <u>benefits.completestreets.org/about</u>; Vision Zero Network. *What is Vision Zero?* <u>visionzeronetwork.org/about/what-is-vision-zero</u>
- behler, R., & Pucher, J. (2021). The growing gap in pedestrian and cyclist fatality rates between the United States and the United Kingdom, Germany, Denmark, and the Netherlands, 1990–2018. *Transport Reviews*,41(1), 48–72. doi.org/10.1080/01441647.2020.1823 521; Schmitt, A. (2018, December 13). Why the U.S. leads the developed world on traffic deaths. Streetsblog USA. usa.streetsblog.org/2018/12/13/why-the-u-s-trails-the-developed-world-on-traffic-deaths; Zipper, D. (2022, April 11). Why 'Vision Zero' hit a wall. *Bloomberg*. bloomberg.com/news/features/2022-04-11/-vision-zero-at-a-crossroads-as-u-s-traffic-death-rise
- <sup>56</sup> Love, H., & Vey, J. S. (2019, August 28). *To build safe streets, we need to address racism in urban design.* Brookings. brookings.edu/blog/the-avenue/2019/08/28/to-build-safe-streets-we-need-to-address-racism-in-urban-design
- <sup>57</sup> Badger, E. (2016, January 15). The inequality of sidewalks. *The Washington Post*. <u>washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/01/15/the-inequality-of-sidewalks</u>
- <sup>58</sup> Barajas, J. M. (2021). Biking where Black: Connecting transportation planning and infrastructure to disproportionate policing. *Transportation Research Part D: Transport and Environment 99.* doi.org/10.1016/j.trd.2021.103027
- <sup>59</sup> Gibbs, K., Slater, S. J., Nicholson, N., Barker, D. C., and Chaloupka, F.J. (2012, March). *Income disparities in street features that encourage walking*. Bridging the Gap Program, Health Policy Center, Institute for Health Research and Policy, University of Illinois at Chicago. p. 2. <u>bridgingthegapresearch.org/asset/02fpi3/btg\_street\_walkability\_FINAL\_03-09-12.pdf</u>
- <sup>60</sup> Texas Housers. (2017, August 31). *Houston knew neighborhoods of color were inadequately protected from even modest storm events.* texashousers.org/2017/08/31/houston-knew-neighborhoods-of-color-were-inadequately-protected-from-even-modest-storm-events
- <sup>61</sup> Russo, R. (2020). Paving equity into the streets of Oakland. *Transfers Magazine*. <u>transfersmagazine.org/magazine-article/issue-6/paving-equity-into-the-streets</u>
- <sup>62</sup> Austin, A. (2017). *To move is to thrive: Public transit and economic opportunity for people of color.* Demos. p. 2. <u>demos.org/research/move-thrive-public-transit-and-economic-opportunity-people-color</u> 60Smart Growth America and National Complete Streets Coalition, 2022.
- 63 Smart Growth America and National Complete Streets Coalition, 2022.
- <sup>64</sup> Dumbaugh, E., Li, Y., Saha, D., & Merlin, L. (2020). *The influence of the built environment on crash risk in lower-income and higher income communities*. University of North Carolina Collaborative Sciences Center for Road Safety. pp. 29–30. roadsafety.unc.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/SB\_R11-Final-Report\_20201111.pdf
- 65 See Building a Better America. The White House, whitehouse, gov/build
- <sup>66</sup> Stewart, 2022, p. A-5.
- <sup>67</sup> Federal Highway Administration. *FHWA course on bicycle and pedestrian transportation, Lesson 11: Traffic calming.* pp. 11-6, 11-7. safety.fhwa.dot.gov/ped\_bike/univcourse/pdf/swless11.pdf
- <sup>68</sup> Federal Highway Administration. (2018, June). *Safe transportation for every pedestrian –Countermeasure tech sheet: Raised crosswalk*. <a href="mailto:safety.fhwa.dot.gov/ped\_bike/step/docs/techSheet\_RaisedCW2018.pdf">safety.fhwa.dot.gov/ped\_bike/step/docs/techSheet\_RaisedCW2018.pdf</a>
- $^{\rm 69}$  Federal Highway Administration. FHWA course, Lesson 11, p. 11-3.
- <sup>70</sup> Federal Highway Administration. *FHWA* course, Lesson 11, p. 11-13.
- <sup>71</sup> Retting, R. A., Ferguson, S. A., & McCartt, A. T. (2003). A review of evidence-based traffic engineering measures designed to reduce pedestrian—motor vehicle crashes. *American Journal of Public Health* 93(9). p. 1457. <a href="ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1447993">ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1447993</a>
- <sup>72</sup> Elvik, R. (2003). Effects on road safety of converting intersections to roundabouts: review of evidence from non-US studies. *Transportation Research Record* 1847(1). pp. 1–10. doi.org/10.3141/1847-01
- <sup>73</sup> Seattle Department of Transportation. (2020, July). Speed Limit Case Studies. p. 3. <u>seattle.gov/Documents/Departments/SDOT/</u> VisionZero/SpeedLimit\_CaseStudies\_Report.pdf
- <sup>74</sup> Gluck, J., Levinson, H. S., & V. Stover. (1999). NCHRP Report 420: *Impacts of access management techniques*. National Cooperative Highway Research Program. p. 9. accessmanagement.info/wp-content/uploads/2013/08/NCHRP\_rpt\_420.pdf
- <sup>75</sup> McGee, H., Moriarty, K., Eccles, K., Liu, M., Gates, T., & Retting, R. (2011). *Guidelines for timing yellow and red intervals at signalized intersections*. National Cooperative Highway Research Program. p. 18. <a href="mailto:onlinepubs.trb.org/onlinepubs/nchrp/docs/NCHRP03-95\_">onlinepubs.trb.org/onlinepubs/nchrp/docs/NCHRP03-95\_</a>
  FR.pdf
- <sup>76</sup> Federal Highway Administration. *High friction surface treatments: Frequently asked questions.* pp. 1–2. <u>www.fhwa.dot.gov/innovation/everydaycounts/edc-2/pdfs/fhwa-cai-14-019\_faqs\_hfst\_mar2014\_508.pdf</u>
- <sup>77</sup> Smart Growth America. How to explore the benefits of your Complete Streets project. benefits.completestreets.org/how-it-works
- <sup>78</sup> Seskin, S., Kite, H., & Searfoss, L. (2015). *Evaluating Complete Streets projects: A guide for practitioners*. AARP, Smart Growth America, & National Complete Streets Coalition. pp. 11, 12, 28, 29. <a href="mailto:smartgrowthamerica.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/evaluating-complete-streets-projects.pdf">smartgrowthamerica.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/evaluating-complete-streets-projects.pdf</a>
- <sup>79</sup> Vision Zero Network. Vision Zero Communities. visionzeronetwork.org/resources/vision-zero-communities
- $^{80}$  Vision Zero Network, What is the Vision Zero Network?  $\underline{\text{visionzeronetwork.org/about/vision-zero-network}}$ ; Vision Zero Challenge. What is Vision Zero?  $\underline{\text{visionzerochallenge.org/vision-zero}}$
- <sup>81</sup> Abonour, R. (2018). Policing Vision Zero: Crafting equitable traffic safety plans. UCLA Institute of Transportation Studies. p. 1. <u>its.</u> ucla.edu/project/policing-vision-zero-crafting-equitable-traffic-safety-plans; City of Denver. (2017, October). Denver Vision Zero

- $action plan. \ p. \ 19. \ \underline{www.denvergov.org/files/assets/public/vision-zero/documents/denver-vision-zero-action-plan.pdf}; \ City of \ New \ York. \ (2014). \ Vision \ Zero \ action \ plan. \ p. \ 16. \ \underline{nyc.gov/html/visionzero/pdf/nyc-vision-zero-action-plan.pdf}$
- <sup>82</sup> Foxx, J. (2021, November 1). *Re-thinking the role of enforcement in traffic safety work: City to city.* Vision Zero Network. <u>visionzeronetwork.org/re-thinking-the-role-of-enforcement-in-traffic-safety-work-city-to-city;</u> Johns Hopkins Center for Injury Research and Policy. *Recommendations of the Safe System Consortium.* p. 7. <u>visionzeronetwork.org/national-recommendations-addressing-safety-equity-with-the-safe-system-approach/;</u> Montgomery County Department of Transportation. (2019, December). *Montgomery County Vision Zero Equity Framework.* p. 12. <u>www.montgomerycountymd.gov/visionzero/equity.html</u>
- <sup>83</sup> National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards: Rear visibility. (2014, April 7, 2014). 79 FR 19177. federalregister.gov/documents/2014/04/07/2014-07469/federal-motor-vehicle-safety-standards-rear-visibility
- <sup>84</sup> Cicchino, J. B. (2019). Real-world effects of rear automatic braking and other backing assistance systems. *Journal of Safety Research*, 68, 41–47. doi.org/10.1016/j.jsr.2018.12.005
- <sup>85</sup> Insurance Institute for Highway Safety. (Updated 2022, July). *Advanced driver assistance*. <u>iihs.org/topics/advanced-driverassistance</u>
- <sup>86</sup> Cicchino, J. B. (2017). Effectiveness of forward collision warning and autonomous emergency braking systems in reducing front-to-rear crash rates. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 99(Part A), 142–152. doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2016.11.009
- <sup>87</sup> Cicchino, J. B. (2018). Effects of lane departure warning on police-reported crash rates. *Journal of Safety Research*, 66, 61–70. doi. org/10.1016/j.jsr.2018.05.006
- 88 National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. Newer cars are safer cars. nhtsa.gov/newer-cars-are-safer-cars
- $^{\rm 89}$  National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. Newer cars are safer cars.
- <sup>90</sup> Cicchino, J. B. (2018). Effects of blind spot monitoring systems on police-reported lane-change crashes. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 19(6), 615–622. doi.org/10.1080/15389588.2018.1476973
- <sup>91</sup> Carsten, O. (2012). Is intelligent speed adaptation ready for deployment? *Accident Analysis & Prevention*, 48, 1–3. <u>doi.org/10.1016/j.</u> aap.2012.05.012
- <sup>92</sup> H.R.3684 117th Congress (2021–2022): Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act. (2021, November 15). <a href="mailto:congress/house-bill/3684">congress/house-bill/3684</a>; Wilson, K. (2021, November 8). 'Small victories' for vulnerable road users in infrastructure bill. <a href="mailto:Streetsblog.org/2021/11/08/small-victories-for-vulnerable-road-users-in-infrastructure-bill">Streetsblog.org/2021/11/08/small-victories-for-vulnerable-road-users-in-infrastructure-bill</a>
- <sup>93</sup> Connecticut Department of Energy and Environmental Protection. (Updated 2022, July 13). *Connecticut Hydrogen and Electric Automobile Purchase Rebate*. portal.ct.gov/DEEP/Air/Mobile-Sources/CHEAPR/CHEAPR---Home
- <sup>94</sup> The White House President Barack Obama. Economic analysis of the Car Allowance Rebate System ("Cash for Clunkers"). obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/administration/eop/cea/CarAllowanceRebateSystem
- <sup>95</sup> National Transportation Safety Board. (2022, March 15). *Require collision-avoidance and connected-vehicle technologies on all vehicles.* <a href="https://dx.dvocacy/mwl/Pages/mwl-21-22/mwl-hs-04.aspx">https://dx.dvocacy/mwl/Pages/mwl-21-22/mwl-hs-04.aspx</a>
- <sup>96</sup> Driver Alcohol Detection System for Safety. (2021). dadss.org; National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. (2022). *Overview of Motor Vehicle Crashes in 2020*. p. 12. crashstats.nhtsa.dot.gov/Api/Public/ViewPublication/813266.
- <sup>97</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2016, September 19). *Increasing alcohol ignition interlock use*. <u>cdc.gov/transportationsafety/impaired\_driving/ignition\_interlock\_states.html</u>
- 98 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2016.
- <sup>99</sup> See National Conference of State Legislatures. (2021, October 20). *Traffic safety review: Where do states stand on ignition interlock devices?* www.ncsl.org/research/transportation/traffic-safety-review-where-do-states-stand-on-ignition-interlock-devices.aspx
- <sup>100</sup> Cowley, S. & Silver-Greenberg, J. (2019, November 3). These machines can put you in jail. Don't trust them. The New York Times. nytimes.com/2019/11/03/business/drunk-driving-breathalyzer.html
- <sup>101</sup> Cowley, S. & Silver-Greenberg, J. (Updated 2021, November 10). The unforeseen dangers of a device that curbs drunken driving. *The New York Times*. <a href="https://nxito.org/nytimes.com/2019/12/23/business/drunk-driving-interlock-crash.html">nytimes.com/2019/12/23/business/drunk-driving-interlock-crash.html</a>
- <sup>102</sup> Robertson, R. D., Bailey, L, Valentine, D., & Vanlaar, W. G. M. (2017). *Alcohol ignition interlocks & affordability: What do we know?* Traffic Injury Research Foundation. pp. 5, 10. tirf.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/AIIPA2017-Indigencypaper\_16\_published.pdf
- $^{103}\,National\,Highway\,Traffic\,Safety\,Administration.\,\textit{Driver Alcohol Detection System for Safety}.\,\underline{one.nhtsa.gov/Vehicle-Safety/DADSS}$
- <sup>104</sup> National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. *Driver Alcohol Detection System for Safety*.
- <sup>105</sup> Duncan, I. (2021, November 9). New technology mandate in infrastructure bill could significantly cut drunken driving deaths. The Washington Post. washingtonpost.com/transportation/2021/11/09/drunk-driving-technology-infrastructure
- <sup>106</sup> Stanley, J. (2021, November 22). *Congressional drunk driver detection mandate raises privacy questions*. American Civil Liberties Union. www.aclu.org/news/privacy-technology/congressional-drunk-driver-detection-mandate-raises-privacy-questions
- <sup>107</sup> Menendez, M., Crowley, M. F., Eisen, L. B., & Atchison, N. (2019). *The steep cost of criminal justice fines and fees.* Brennan Center for Justice. p. 7. <u>brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/steep-costs-criminal-justice-fees-and-fines</u>
- <sup>108</sup> Fines and Fees Justice Center. (2022). End fees, discharge debt, fairly fund government: FFJC policy guidance for eliminating criminal legal system fees and discharging debt. pp. 3, 9. finesandfeesjusticecenter.org/content/uploads/2022/01/FFJC-Policy-Guidance-Fee-Elimination-1.13.22.pdf
- $^{109}$  Henricks, K., & Ortiz, R. (2021). Individuals in default or the system? Race and ethnicity, stratification views on legal debt, and desire for escalating punishment. *Sociology of Race and Ethnicity*, 8(1), 6–25. <u>doi.org/10.1177/23326492211001083</u>
- 110 Henricks, K., & Ortiz, R. (2022). The irrelevance of innocence: Ethnoracial context, occupational differences in policing, and tickets

- issued in error. Socius, 8, 1-19. doi.org/10.1177/23780231221084774
- <sup>111</sup> Menendez et al., 2019, p. 7.
- <sup>112</sup> Calame, S., & Boddupalli, A. (2020, August 14). Fines and forfeitures and racial disparities. Tax Policy Center. <a href="taxvox/fines-and-forfeitures-and-racial-disparities">taxvox/fines-and-forfeitures-and-racial-disparities</a>; Harden, J. D. (2021, August 6). D.C. parking, traffic tickets snowball into financial hardships. The Washington Post. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2021/08/06/dc-traffic-parking-tickets-black-neighborhoods/">www.washingtonpost.com/dc-md-va/2021/08/06/dc-traffic-parking-tickets-black-neighborhoods/</a>
- <sup>113</sup> Henricks & Ortiz, 2022; Laisne, M., Wool, J., & Henrichson, C. (2017). Past due: *Examining the costs and consequences of charging for justice in New Orleans*. Vera Institute of Justice. p. 18. <a href="https://www.vera.org/downloads/publications/past-due-costs-consequences-charging-for-justice-new-orleans.pdf">wera.org/downloads/publications/past-due-costs-consequences-charging-for-justice-new-orleans.pdf</a>
- <sup>114</sup> Menendez et al., 2019, p. 5.
- <sup>115</sup> McCoy, T. (2015, March 5). Ferguson shows how a police force can turn into a plundering 'collection agency.' *The Washington Post.* www.washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/wp/2015/03/05/ferguson-shows-how-a-police-force-can-turn-into-a-plundering-collection-agency/
- <sup>116</sup> Boddupalli, A., & Mucciolo, L. (2022). *Following the money on fines and fees: The misaligned fiscal incentives in speeding tickets.* Urban Institute. p. v. urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/105331/following-the-money-on-fines-and-fees\_final-pdf.pdf
- <sup>117</sup> McIntire, M., & Keller, M. H. (2021, October 31). The demand for money behind many police traffic stops. The New York Times. nytimes.com/2021/10/31/us/police-ticket-quotas-money-funding.html
- <sup>118</sup> Boddupalli & Mucciolo, 2022, pp 5-8.
- <sup>119</sup> Garrett, T. A., & Wagner, G. A. (2009). Red ink in the rearview mirror: Local fiscal conditions and the issuance of traffic tickets. *The Journal of Law and Economics*, 52(1), 71–90. https://doi.org/10.1086/589702; Makowsky, M. D., & Stratmann, T. (2009). Political economy at any speed: What determines traffic citations? *American Economic Review*, 99(1), 509–527. https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.99.1.509
- <sup>120</sup> Menendez et al., 2019, p. 9.
- <sup>121</sup> Free to Drive Coalition. (2022). freetodrive.org/maps/#page-content
- 122 New York Law School Racial Justice Project. (2020). *Driving while Black and Latinx: Stops, fines, fees, and unjust debts.* pp. 5-6. digitalcommons.nyls.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1007&context=racial\_justice\_project
- <sup>123</sup> Brown, C., Struhldreher, A., & Pakdaman, K. (2020). *Driving toward justice: How ending driver's license suspensions for unpaid traffic tickets helps communities without impacting court collections*. Office of the Treasurer for the City and County of San Francisco, Financial Justice Project. p. 8. <u>sftreasurer.org/sites/default/files/2020-04/DrivingTowardJustice.pdf</u>
- <sup>124</sup> Brown et al., 2020.
- <sup>125</sup> American Association of Motor Vehicle Administrators. (2021). *Reducing suspended drivers and alternative reinstatement: Best practices*, Edition 3. p. 3. <a href="mailto:aemva.org/getmedia/b92cc79d-560f-4def-879c-6d6e430e4f4d/Reducing-Suspended-Drivers-and-Alternative-Reinstatement-Best-Practices-Edition-3.pdf">aemva.org/getmedia/b92cc79d-560f-4def-879c-6d6e430e4f4d/Reducing-Suspended-Drivers-and-Alternative-Reinstatement-Best-Practices-Edition-3.pdf</a>
- <sup>126</sup> Brown et al., 2020, p. 7.
- <sup>127</sup> Jones, P. S. (2021, August 23). *22 states in 5 years: Bipartisan lawmakers coalesce behind curbing debt-based driving restrictions.* Free to Drive Coalition. freetodrive.org/2021/08/23/22-states-in-5-years-bipartisan-lawmakers-coalesce-behind-curbing-debt-based-driving-restrictions/#page-content
- <sup>128</sup> Brown et al., 2020, p. 6.
- <sup>129</sup> Janzer, C. (2021, February 17). Durham, NC just finished erasing \$2.7 million in traffic debt. *NextCity*. <u>nextcity</u>.org/urbanist-news/durham-nc-just-finished-erasing-2.7-million-in-traffic-debt; Willets, S. (2019, March 13). Advocates say Durham's experiment to wipe thousands of old cases off the books could be a model for statewide justice reform. *Indy Week*. <a href="indyweek.com/news/durham/durham-dear-experiment-north-carolina-reform">indyweek.com/news/durham/durham-dear-experiment-north-carolina-reform</a>
- <sup>130</sup> Fines and Fees Justice Center. (March 1, 2018). *Michigan Public Acts 43-50: Elimination of Driver Responsibility Fees; License Reinstatement.* finesandfeesjusticecenter.org/articles/michigan-public-acts-43-50-elimination-of-driver-responsibility-fees-license-reinstatement
- 131 Lights On! <u>lightsonus.org</u>
- <sup>132</sup> Corren, B. (2021, February 4). *California courts helping drivers struggling with traffic debt.* California Courts Newsroom. <u>newsroom.</u> courts.ca.gov/news/california-courts-helping-drivers-struggling-traffic-debt
- <sup>133</sup> Colgan, B. A. (2017). Graduating economic sanctions according to ability to pay. *Iowa Law Review*, 103(1), 53–112. ilr.law.uiowa.edu/print/volume-103-issue-1/graduating-economic-sanctions-according-to-ability-to-pay
- <sup>134</sup> Woods, J. B. (2019). Policing, danger narratives, and routine traffic stops. *Michigan Law Review*, 117(4), 635–712. doi.org/10.36644/mlr.117.4.policing
- <sup>135</sup> Kirkpatrick, D. D., Eder, S., Barker, K., & Tate, J. (Updated 2021, November 30). Why many police stops turn deadly. *The New York Times*. nytimes.com/2021/10/31/us/police-traffic-stops-killings.html 132 Johnson, A., & Bryant, E. (2021, October 4). End police stops for minor infractions. Vera Institute of Justice. vera.org/blog/end-police-stops-for-minor-infractions
- <sup>136</sup> Johnson, A., & Bryant, E. (2021, October 4). End police stops for minor infractions. Vera Institute of Justice. <u>vera.org/blog/end-police-stops-for-minor-infractions</u>
- 137 Gunadi, C., & Shi, Y. (2022). Cannabis decriminalization and racial disparity in arrests for cannabis possession. Social Science &

Medicine, 293, 114672. doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114672

- <sup>138</sup> American Civil Liberties Union. (2020). A tale of two countries: Racially targeted arrests in the era of marijuana reform. p. 8. <u>aclu.org/report/tale-two-countries-racially-targeted-arrests-era-marijuana-reform</u>; Schwartzman, P., & Harden, J. D. (2020, September 15). D.C. legalized marijauna, but one thing didn't change: Almost everyone arrested on pot charges is Black. *The Washington Post.* washingtonpost.com/local/legal-issues/dc-marijuana-arrest-legal/2020/09/15/65c20348-d01b-11ea-9038-af089b63ac21\_story.html
- <sup>139</sup> Browning, K., Njoroge, A., & Cowan, J. (Updated 2020, July 23). California breaks a record: 10,000 new cases in a day. *The New York Times*. nytimes.com/2020/07/16/us/california-coronavirus-cases.html
- <sup>140</sup> Berkeley City Council. (2020, July 14). *Agenda: Berkeley City Council meeting*, item 18e. <u>courthousenews.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/berkeley-cc-agenda.pdf</u>
- <sup>141</sup> Raguso, E. (2021, May 25). Plans firm up to remove police from traffic stops, but it's a long road ahead. *Berkeleyside*. berkeleyside.org/2021/05/25/berkeley-department-of-transportation-civilian-traffic-enforcement
- <sup>142</sup> Raguso, E. (2021, May 25). Plans firm up to remove police from traffic stops, but it's a long road ahead. *Berkeleyside*. berkeleyside.org/2021/05/25/berkeley-department-of-transportation-civilian-traffic-enforcement
- <sup>143</sup> City Council of the City of Brooklyn Center, Minnesota. *The Daunte Wright And Kobe Dimock-Heisler Community Safety And Violence Prevention Resolution*. static1.squarespace.com/static/58ea378e414fb5fae5ba06c7/t/60b78e8e869b4a2e02b98 4e5/1622642318 474/Brooklyn+Community+Safety+Act.pdf; Mannix, A. (2021, May 15). Brooklyn Center passes police reform package. *Minneapolis Star Tribune*. startribune.com/brooklyn-center-passes-police-reform-package/600057779
- <sup>144</sup> City Council of the City of Brooklyn Center, Minnesota, p. 2.
- <sup>145</sup> City Council of the City of Brooklyn Center, Minnesota, p. 3.
- <sup>146</sup> Lazo, L. (2019, October 1). Bowser does an end run around D.C. Council, transfers traffic camera program to DDOT. *The Washington Post.* www.washingtonpost.com/transportation/2019/10/01/bowser-does-an-end-run-around-dc-council-transfers-speed-red-light-camera-program-ddot/
- <sup>147</sup> District of Columbia Police Reform Commission. (2021, April 1). *Decentering police to improve safety: A report of the DC Police Reform Commission*. p. 21. dccouncil.us/police-reform-commission-full-report
- <sup>148</sup> Kessler, E. (2021, March 25). PASSED: City council establishes DOT crash investigation unit. *Streetsblog NYC*. nyc.streetsblog.org/2021/03/25/passed-city-council-establishes-dot-crash-investigation-unit
- <sup>149</sup> National Conference of State Legislatures. (2021, July 20). *Automated enforcement overview*. <a href="ncsl.org/research/transportation/automated-enforcement-overview.aspx">ncsl.org/research/transportation/automated-enforcement-overview.aspx</a>
- <sup>150</sup> National Conference of State Legislatures, 2021.
- <sup>151</sup> Insurance Institute for Highway Safety, Highway Loss Data Institute. (Updated 2022, July). *U.S. communities using speed cameras.* iihs.org/topics/speed/speed-camera-communities
- <sup>152</sup> National Conference of State Legislatures, 2021.
- <sup>153</sup> See Capers, I. B. (2018, April 19). Techno-policing. *Ohio State Journal of Criminal Law*, 15(2). pp. 495, 499. papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3165677 (discussing the possibility that red-light cameras will "lead to a reduction in pretextual stops"); Conner, M. (2017). Traffic Justice: Achieving Effective and Equitable Traffic Enforcement in the Age of Vision Zero. *Fordham Urban Law Journal*, 44(4). pp. 969, 998. ir.lawnet.fordham.edu/ulj/vol44/iss4/2 ("Enforcement cameras wholly avoid interaction between the driver and officer, which can benefit all parties, and they can be operated in ways that eliminate any possibility of racialized bias or targeting."); Grayson, TJ, & Forman, J., Jr. (2021, April 16). Opinion: Get police out of the business of traffic stops. *The Washington Post*. washingtonpost.com/opinions/2021/04/16/remove-police-traffic-stops; Seo, S. A. (2021, April 15). Police officers shouldn't be the ones to enforce traffic laws. *The New York Times*. nytimes.com/2021/04/15/opinion/police-daunte-wright-traffic-stops.html; Woods, J. B., (2021, June). Traffic without police. *Stanford Law Review*, 73, 1471–1549. papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3702680 (proposing that municipalities use automated traffic enforcement systems operated by civilian traffic agencies that are wholly independent of police and do not rely on third-party vendors)
- <sup>154</sup> Seo, 2021; Grayson & Forman, 2021.
- 155 Grayson & Forman, 2021.
- <sup>156</sup> American Civil Liberties Union of Connecticut. *Testimony in opposition to Senate Bill No. 634 and House Bills No. 5554 and No. 6056, concerning automated traffic enforcement.* <a href="acluct.org/sites/default/files/field\_documents/aclutestimonysb634etal.pdf">acluct.org/sites/default/files/field\_documents/aclutestimonysb634etal.pdf</a>
- <sup>157</sup> American Civil Liberties Union of Connecticut.
- <sup>158</sup> See Farrell, W. (2018, June 28). Predominately Black neighborhoods in D.C. bear the brunt of automated traffic enforcement. D.C. Policy Center. dcpolicycenter.org/publications/predominately-black-neighborhoods-in-d-c-bear-the-brunt-of-automated-tr afficenforcement; Sanchez, M., & Kambhampati, S. (2018, February 27). How Chicago ticket debt sends Black motorists into bankruptcy. *ProPublica Illinois.* features.propublica.org/driven-into-debt/chicago-ticket-debt-bankruptcy
- 159 Sanchez & Kambhampati, 2018.
- <sup>160</sup> See Farrell, W., 2018; Sanchez & Kambhampati, 2018.
- <sup>161</sup> Harwell, D., & Romm, T. (2019, March 13). ICE is tapping into a huge license-plate database, ACLU says, raising new privacy concerns about surveillance. *The Washington Post*. <a href="www.washingtonpost.com/transportation/2019/10/01/bowser-does-an-end-run-around-dc-council-transfers-speed-red-light-camera-program-ddot/">www.washingtonpost.com/transportation/2019/10/01/bowser-does-an-end-run-around-dc-council-transfers-speed-red-light-camera-program-ddot/</a>
- <sup>162</sup> Berg, A. (2020, January 30). After \$1B in tickets and 4 corruption indictments, Illinois should shutter the red-light camera industry. Illinois Policy. <a href="https://www.illinoispolicy.org/after-1b-in-tickets-and-4-corruption-indictments-illinois-should-shutter-the-red-light-camera-industry/">https://www.illinoispolicy.org/after-1b-in-tickets-and-4-corruption-indictments-illinois-should-shutter-the-red-light-camera-industry/</a>

- <sup>163</sup> Fegan, M. (2021, April 15). Speeding into the future: The pitfalls of automated traffic enforcement. Berkeley Journal of Criminal Law. bjcl.org/blog/speeding-into-the-future-the-pitfalls-of-automated-traffic-enforcement
- <sup>164</sup> National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. (2020, October 1). 2019 fatality data show continued annual decline in traffic deaths. <a href="https://nhtsa.gov/press-releases/2019-fatality-data-show-continued-annual-decline-traffic-deaths">https://nhtsa.gov/press-releases/2019-fatality-data-show-continued-annual-decline-traffic-deaths</a>
- <sup>165</sup> Insurance Institute for Highway Safety (2022, May).
- <sup>166</sup> National Center for Statistics and Analysis.(2020, October). *Preview of motor vehicle traffic fatalities in 2019.* (Research Note. Report No. DOT HS 813 021). National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. p. 2. <a href="mailto:crashstats.nhtsa.dot.gov/Api/Public/ViewPublication/813021">crashstats.nhtsa.dot.gov/Api/Public/ViewPublication/813021</a>
- <sup>167</sup> Langland-Orban, B., Pract, E. E., & Large, J. T. (2008, March). Red light running cameras: Would crashes, injuries and automobile insurance rates increase if they are used in Florida? *Florida Public Health Review*, 5(1), 1–7. <u>digitalcommons.unf.edu/cgi/viewcontent.</u> cgi?article=1053&context=fphr
- <sup>168</sup> Council, F. M., Persaud, B., Eccles, K., Lyon, C., & Griffith, M. S. (2005). *Safety evaluation of red-light cameras*. Federal Highway Administration. fhwa.dot.gov/publications/research/safety/05048/05048.pdf
- <sup>169</sup> Gallagher, J. & Fisher, P. J. (2017, November 17). Offsetting risks: Traffic cameras, vehicular accidents, and public safety. <a href="mailto:papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3078079">papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3078079</a>
- <sup>170</sup> Council et al., 2005, p. 39; Gallagher & Fisher, 2017.
- <sup>171</sup> Aeron-Thomas, A., & Hess, S. (2005). Red-light cameras for the prevention of road traffic crashes. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*. doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD003862.pub2
- <sup>172</sup> Burkey, M. L., & Obeng, K. (2004, July). *A detailed investigation of crash risk reduction resulting from red light cameras in small urban areas.* Urban Transit Institute, North Carolina A&T State University. <a href="mailto:mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/36261/1/MPRA\_paper\_36261">mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/36261/1/MPRA\_paper\_36261</a>. <a href="mailto:pdf">pdf</a>
- <sup>173</sup> Mahr, J., & Walberg, M. (2017, September 23). Tribune investigation: IDOT approves red light cameras for already safe intersections. *Chicago Tribune*. <u>chicagotribune</u>.com/investigations/ct-idot-red-light-cameras-met-20170921-story.html
- <sup>174</sup> Graham, D. J., Naik, C., McCoy, E. J., & Li, H. (2019). Do speed cameras reduce road traffic collisions? *PLoS ONE*, 14(9), e0221267. doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0221267; Hu, W., & McCartt, A. T.(2016). Effects of automated speed enforcement in Montgomery County, Maryland, on vehicle speeds, public opinion, and crashes. *Traffic Injury Prevention*, 17(sup1), 53–58. doi.org/10.1080/15389588.2016.1189076; Pilkington, P., & Kinra, S. (2005). Effectiveness of speed cameras in preventing road traffic collisions and related casualties: Systematic review. *BMJ*, 330 (7487), 331–334. doi.org/10.1136/bmj.38324.646574.AE
- <sup>175</sup> Wilson, C., Willis, C., Hendrikz, J. K., Le Brocque, R., & Bellamy, N. (Updated 2010, November 10). Speed cameras for the prevention of road traffic injuries and deaths. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 11. Article No. CD004607). doi.org/10.1002/14651858. CD004607.pub3
- <sup>176</sup> National Transportation Safety Board. (2017). *Safety study: Reducing speeding-related crashes involving passenger vehicles.* p. 29. <a href="https://documents/ss1701.pdf">https://documents/ss1701.pdf</a>
- <sup>177</sup> Center for Policing Equity. (2021). *A roadmap for exploring new models of public safety.* p. 3. <u>policingequity.org/public-safety-roadmap</u>
- <sup>178</sup> See Center for Policing Equity (2020), *Collecting, analyzing, and responding to stop data: A guidebook for law enforcement agencies, government, and communities.* policingequity.org/images/pdfs-doc/COPS-Guidebook\_Final\_Release\_Version\_2-compressed.pdf
- <sup>179</sup> Hammons, B. (2021). Tip of the iceberg: *How much criminal justice debt does the U.S. really have?* Fines and Fees Justice Center. pp. 7, 11. finesandfeesjusticecenter.org/content/uploads/2021/04/Tip-of-the-lceberg\_Criminal\_Justice\_Debt\_BH1.pdf
- <sup>180</sup> Free to Drive Coalition. (2022). https://www.freetodrive.org/maps/#page-content

